MARSHALL COUNTY BOARD OF HEALTH

May 22, 2008
The May 22, 2008 meeting of the Marshall County Board of Health was called to order by Chairman Donald Mason at 7:30AM, with the following people in attendance:  Carol Wade, board member, MCHD; Kenneth Allen, MD, physician director, MCHD; Robert Riggenbach, board member, MCHD; Kathy Martin, board member, MCHD; Ronda Francis, LHA, MCHD; Connie Veronis, DH, MCHD; Jim Riggs, Sanitarian, MCHD; Richard Lucas, Sanitarian, MCHD;  Debbie Shipley, RN, MCHD and Kathy Ruge, ASA, MCHD.  
Public Comments:
No members of the public were present.

Previous Minutes:

Previous minutes of the April 17, 2008 meeting were read and approved on a motion by Nancy Warmuth and a second by Kathy Martin.  All were in favor – motion carried.

Financial Report:

Dr. Allen reported that we are in excellent financial shape; doing very well and on target with income and expenditures. Motion was made by Nancy Warmuth, seconded by Carol Wade to approve the financial report as presented.  All were in favor – motion carried.

Reappointment of Health Officer:

Don recommended that Dr. Allen be reappointed as Health Officer and thanked him for his continued service and support.  The board members concurred.  Motion was made by Carol Wade, seconded by Nancy Warmuth to reappoint Dr. Kenneth Allen as Health Officer.  All were in favor - motion carried. 
State Budget/Program Plan:

Budget:  Dr. Allen stated that he and Ronda expended a considerable amount of time on this budget, noting changes in personnel and insurance costs.  Motion was made by Kathy Martin, seconded by Nancy Warmuth to approve the budget as presented.  All were in favor – motion carried.

Program Plan:  Ronda presented the program plan to the board members and noted that included in the program plan were services provided by the health department; fees for service structure; board of health member information; board of education members; contributing municipalities and county officials contacts; projected budget; audit information; employees; job titles; communicable disease report information; health promotion report; environmental health report and threat preparedness report.

Following a general discussion, motion was made by Nancy Warmuth, seconded by Kathy Martin to approve the program plan as presented.  All were in favor – motion carried.

Organizational Chart:  Ronda reviewed the organizational chart with the board and noted that one part-time nursing position was omitted.  Motion was made by Carol Wade, seconded by Nancy Warmuth to approve the organizational chart as presented.  All were in favor – motion carried.

Fiscal Contracts:  Ronda noted that one contract was from the Marshall County Commission for $140,000 and one contract was from the Board of Education for $48,000 (an increase of $6,000 over last year).  Motion was made by Kathy Martin, seconded by Carol Wade to authorize Donald Mason to sign these contracts on behalf of the board of health.  All were in favor; Donald Mason abstained – motion carried.

Salary Increases:
Ronda reported that the state legislature designated $350,000 to local health departments for salary increases.  The Division of Local Health is currently in the process of determining how much will be allotted to each health department.  Ronda estimates this will be approximately 1.5 percent per employee, to be effective July 1, 2008; the health department will incur the fringe expenses.  Don Mason asked if the board was going to match this increase; however, Ronda explained that with the increase in insurance and another one time expense, there was no money for salary increases at this time.  Don questioned the budgeted carryover amount of $262,000 noting that 1.5 percent was not much of an increase.  Further discussion on this subject was tabled following additional explanations of monies available.
Ronda continued by stating that in order to make the budget balance by the end of next year we had to resolve another issue.  Currently, we have three part-time employees who, when hired, were strictly hourly employees with no benefits, per the Division of Personnel Services.  Ronda was advised that any employee working under 50 percent did not qualify for benefits.  In October, it was discovered that this only applied to Cindy West who, as a nurse, was considered a part-time, professional exempt, and not hired off the register.  Gerry Gulley and Bonnie Bunch, on the other hand, while also part-time employees are considered non-exempt and are entitled to sick pay, annual leave and holidays.  As a result of this determination, Ronda stated she had to go back and calculate benefits due for Bonnie and Gerry starting with their date of hire.  Even though admittedly, this was our error, the State required that these employees file a grievance to receive this money due.  This is now tied up in the grievance procedure; however, it will amount to an additional $9,000 out of our budget once a determination has been made.  Don asked if Ronda had contacted legal counsel and further suggested that salary increases be tabled until he can get together with Ronda, Betsy and the county prosecutor to discuss this matter.  
Motion was made by Kathy Martin, seconded by Carol Wade to approve the potential legislative salary increase.  All were in favor – motion carried.

Motion was made by Nancy Warmuth, seconded by Carol Wade to defer further salary increase determinations until a special meeting is held prior to July 1, 2008.  All were in favor – motion carried.

Environmental Permit Fees:

Ronda stated that we are permitted to increase these fees up to 25 percent each year until we reach the maximum amount and noted that this budget reflected the 25 percent increase in fees in order to get the budget to balance.  This will take us from $41,000 to a projected $50,000 in revenue.  Motion was made by Carol Wade, seconded by Nancy Warmuth to increase the environmental permits by 25 percent. All were in favor – motion carried.  Ronda will start the process for this increase.

Policy on Credit Card Usage:

Ronda stated that there has been no previous policy on credit card usage.  We have operated on a verbal understanding that the card will be used for lodging and meals for out of town meetings only.  Our auditors informed us that this is the old way of thinking and that small purchases can be made with the credit card when necessary.  This policy will reflect guidelines for the staff.  Motion was made by Kathy Martin, seconded by Robert Riggenbach to approve the credit card usage policy as presented.  All were in favor – motion carried.
Policy Regarding Fees:

Previously, a policy was developed on the structure for fees charged.  Therefore, any time there is a program change in this structure, a new policy has to be approved and signed.  Ronda suggested that this should in actuality be a protocol regarding fees and not a policy.  Motion was made by Robert Riggenbach, seconded by Nancy Warmuth to terminate the existing policy regarding fees.  All were in favor -- motion carried.  

Resolution to Delegate Hearings to Staff:

As discussed in the April meeting, the following resolution for the delegation of hearings to other staff is drafted as follows:

WHEREAS to facilitate the resolution of contested cases in a just, speedy and inexpensive manner and to provide for declaratory rulings in accordance with Chapter 29A, Article 4, Section I of the WV Code,

BE IT RESOLVED that the Marshall County Board of Health hereby relegates decision making authority of such contested determinations or grievances to be rendered by a committee consisting of local health department staff and/or state representatives and/or other knowledgeable, impartial parties as deemed appropriate.

Motion was made by Nancy Warmuth, seconded by Kathy Martin to adopt the resolution to relegate decision-making authority on hearings to staff as presented.  All were in favor – motion carried.

Right From the Start Checking Signatures:

Motion was made by Kathy Martin, seconded by Carol Wade to authorize changes in  signature authority by removing Cindy West and adding Vickie Earnest to the Right From the Start checking account.  Other signatures on the account are Kenneth Allen, Ronda Francis, Patty Owens, Debbie Shipley, Marlene Wiley, Brenda Beckett and Kathy Ruge.  All were in favor – motion carried. 

Report by Director:
No report.
Report by Administrator:
Ronda reported the following:

· Cindy West has resigned effective May 30, 2008 citing personal obligations.  Due to budget constraints, this .49 position will not be filled at this time.  

· Web page development has begun and will be completed by August 1st.  Beyond Marketing from Wheeling has been selected for this project.  

· We participated in an exercise setting up our regional response tents (20 x 40 feet) on May 2.  It took approximately 30 minutes for set up and half that amount of time to tear it back down.

· We participated as presenters at the Catholic Dioceses Disaster Program in Wheeling on May 6.  This is part of our plan to educate the public and recruit volunteers for our response team.

· Post Office Bio Detection System drill was held on May 14th in Wheeling.  All health departments in the region participated, and tested our ability to set up for distribution of antibiotics in response to an anthrax release within the post office.  Also, the public health regional response trainer was brought in for viewing by local health department staff to familiarize them with the layout should it ever be needed.

· On May 20, we participated in a regional distance learning program to bring training to our volunteers and community partners for the entire region, thus reducing travel.  This was done in collaboration with WVNCC.

· On May 29th we will be participating with Marshall County EMA in a tabletop exercise regarding mass evacuation of the DC area in what is known as western migration.  The drill for this exercise will be held on June 17, will last 36 hours and will be limited to setting up a JIC-JIS.

· Also on June 17, we will be participating in the KI distribution exercise in Hancock County, as part of the Beaver Valley preparedness efforts should there be a radiation release incident.

· On July 23, Ronda noted that she will be attending the Cross Border Conference in Morgantown to learn more on developing working relationships with bordering states in our efforts to be better prepared for threats to our county/region.

· We will participate in a tabletop exercise with area hospitals on pandemic influenza on August 5th.  It will be held on Wheeling Island.

· Rich Lucas will be attending the BDLS class in Morgantown.  This will bring him in line with required training of response staff.

· Marshall County will become part of the State’s Hepatitis Initiative, thereby receiving hepatitis A, B and A/B vaccine from the Bureau for Public Health to use in our STD clinics.  Debbie Shipley will attend this mandatory training in Clarksburg on June 6 to learn more about this program.

· Sanitarians will be attending a class on May 30th on the  2005 Food Code which was passed by legislature during the winter session and will take effect July 1, 2008.

· Clean-indoor air concerns continue from community members; there is a push to go 100 percent smoke-free.

· A grant has been written for $4,645 for spit tobacco education to be presented to Consol miners at their annul health fair and the Back-to-School Fun Fair at John Marshall.  Grants will be awarded in mid July.

· The Dental Department wrote another grant for $2,867 for four projects (early intervention, brush-in, mouth guards and smokeless tobacco).  The awards will be released some time in July.
· Lastly, confidentiality agreements were distributed to board members for signature.
Board of Health and Staff Comments:
Regarding the posting of signs that were made last year addressing hand washing/food temperatures/ware washing for the concession stands at the ball fields, Robert Riggenbach noted that at the concession stand at Valley Fork, food is being served and money taken without gloves.  Jim noted that there is nothing in law right now that indicates a person must wear gloves.  This will be in effect as of July 1, 2008.  Jim noted he will check the concession stand out.
Jim Riggs reported that the environmental department is currently caught up.  They are in the process of checking campgrounds.  Rich Lucas stated that he enjoyed working at the Health Department and meeting people around the Moundsville area.

Connie Veronis stated that she attended the National Oral Health Conference in Miami which was geared for public health dental.  Further, on June 1st, in conjunction with WVU, Connie will be attending a Special Smiles Special Olympics in Charleston.

Debbie Shipley noted that Dr. Kolter, physician for all US Postal Centers, participated in the BDS Drill in Wheeling.  Debbie shared pictures of the drill with the board.

There being no further business to discuss, the meeting was adjourned at 8:50 AM.

NEXT BOARD MEETING – TO BE DETERMINED.
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Kenneth J. Allen, MD







Physician Director
